MINUTES
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
November 7, 2023
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. met in regular session at 6:00 PM. Tuesday, November 7, 2023, at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom. The board reserves the right to take action on information items.
Present: Noh Smith, President; Lem Brown, Vice President; Clay McKinney, Treasurer; Vern Darlington; Dennis Carrigan; John Engelke; Keith Dodds; Barry Hand, Operator/Manager; Kevin Lander, 2nd Operator; Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager.
Present via Zoom: Kathleen Dow, Attorney
Absent: Justus Lindsey; Eddie Coker
1) Call to order: Noah Smith called the meeting to order at 6:02 PM.
2) Comments from President or Presiding Director:
A. Building Maintenance:  Air Conditioner, Ducting, etc.: Noah Smith commented on repairs that may need to be made to the office and building.  He suggested that the air conditioner be checked and serviced.  He also suggested that a service come in and check the duct work and possibly have the air quality checked.  He asked Elizabeth and Annie to put together a list of issues or suggested repairs for the board to review at December’s meeting.  A motion was made by John Engelke and seconded by Dennis Carrigan to get commercial bids to have the air/heat system checked and to have the attic and ducting checked.  To purchase an air purifier not to exceed $300.00.  Motion passed unanimously.  Barry Hand mentioned the ceiling tiles need to be replaced.  The grids need to be split and braced and replaced with 2x2 tiles.
3) CCN update: (Kathleen Dow, Atty):  Kathleen stated the City of Waco did purchase 150 acres by the river for a waster water treatment plant.  The seller can occupy the land for 3 years.  She said this could possibly mean a bore under the river and a possible conversations for water access for CBWSC.  Noah Smith asked if CBWSC should give Waco that piece of property for their CCN?  Kathleen said yes.  Kathleen said she did receive the financial information from the CPA and that it was unaudited financials.  Kathleen said she can review the raw data to fill out the application or we can have the financials audited.  Katleen said she can ask Mr. Sanders what the cost would be for him to audit the financials versus the cost for her to review them.
4) Consideration of October 2023 Minutes, September 2023 Director’s Report, September 2023 Financials, Pages 4, 5, 6 Omitted (Consensus approval vote): All passed unanimously.
5) Office Manager Report:  Elizabeth stated the notice for the annual meeting has been mailed to the members and there are 3 positions up for reelection.  John Engelke, Eddie Coker and Keith Dodds.  She also stated all the customer information has been entered into the supplied spreadsheet for the Lead and Copper inventory for TCEQ.  After a discussion on record retention and backing up data, a motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by John Engelke to get pricing for cloud backup and a fireproof box to be bolted to the ground.  Motion passed unanimously.  Elizabeth also mentioned that at the TRWA training it was discussed that the Tariff needs to be reviewed and adopted and submitted to the PUC on an annual basis.  If a customer should call the PUC with a complaint, the PUC will refer to our Tariff on file with them to see if the customer has a valid complaint.  She suggested a decision needs to be made on the one meter per residence rule so the Tariff can be amended and submitted to the PUC.  Elizabeth will review the newest version of the TRWA suggested Tariff and email it to the board of directors for review. She reported the insurance company settled for the hail damage on Barry’s truck for $8,055.70.  The check was deposited into the American Bank Operating account and repairs to the truck were not made.
A. Customer Exceptional Use 20,000 to 50,000 plus gallons:  Reviewed the Exceptional Use Report, high use is down.
B. 2023 Gallon Pumped YTD – STGWD: Reviewed % of STGWD use 2023 vs 2022.  Noah Smith stated Scotter with STGWD said if we keep the use down and we can come in under the permit it would reset CBWSC for 3 years.
C. Bank Balances: Elizabeth stated Independent Bank pulled $400,000.00 from American Bank instead of sending $400,00.00 to American Bank.  The draft had to be reversed.  A motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by Keith Dodds to move the money from Independent Bank to Cadence Bank and have the ach deposits made to Candence Bank and close the Independent Bank account.  Motion passed unanimously.
6) Manager/Operator: 

A. Monthly Report:  Barry Hand reported the Halbert Well is down and hasn’t been able to get a clean sample on the water.  The samples are showing bacteria in the water.  He said he has poured powder bleach in it and let it sit to see if that clears the problem.
Water Pump/Sold – Water Loss – Meters Update:
B. System Leak Updates:  Barry Hand stated he has driven the water system and has not been able to find any leaks.  He said Elizabeth has checked RVS software to see that it is set up correctly.  Barry said there is a small leak at Beverly Cox Drive.  He said there is a leak at McDonald’s 4” elbow barely spraying.  To fix the leak on 933 and Ft Graham the fence will need to be cut.  He said a lot of customers are complaining about meter boxes full of water.  The meter stops are leaking from the freeze 2 years ago.  Alltera will be coming to Waco to review the GPS equipment.  Vern Darlington asked how long it will take to repair the leaks that have been found?  Barry stated they should be repaired in the next week or two, weather permitting.  Clay McKinney asked about the in-line meter that Duff was supposed to report on.  Barry said Duff Engineering said the in-line meters should be installed where Barry suggests.  Dennis Carrigan suggested that TRWA come in after the first of the year and make recommendations of where they think the meters should be installed.
C. Violations Update, Nature of violation(s), steps taken to date to cure violation(s), estimated to complete cure: (Dennis Carrigan) Barry Hand stated all TCEQ paperwork has been submitted.
D. City of West STGWD permit purchase:  There has been no response from the City of West.
7) Action items: 
A.  Tariff modification on 1 meter rule:  Tabled
B. Approve Drought Contingency Plan (Every 5 years): Due January 1, 2024:  Barry Hand said he will finish updating the new Drought Contingency Plan and have Elizabeth email it to the board for review to be approved at the December meeting.
8) Information Items:

A.  Marked Maps Update: (D. Carrigan) Barry Hand stated Duff Engineering still has the maps.
B. Quench reports: Noah, Technical; Lem, Legal; General, Eddie:  No report.
9) Members/Board Members concerns:  Dennis Carrigan suggested that the board consider making a motion at the next meeting to require 2 votes at 2 meetings for any expenditures over $10,000.00 unless it is an emergency expense.  Clay McKinney asked what repairs were made to the service truck.  Barry stated the brakes, bearings, rotors, fluids were changed in the differential and a tune up.  Clay McKinney questioned the billing for the vac trailer use.  Dennis Carrigan suggested a more detailed invoice to clarify charges moving forward.
10)  Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager:  Noah Smith asked guest member Mr. LaRoe if he had any comments or concerns.  Mr. LaRose said no.
11) Adjourn: Presiding Director: A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and seconded by Vern Darlington to adjourn.  Motion carried with no opposition.  The meeting adjourned at 8:02 PM.
12) Executive Session if necessary:
The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on the above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
